In 2012, Benin made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government of Benin adopted the National Action Plan for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor. It established 29 local child protection committees and it implemented a national anti-trafficking, awareness-raising campaign. The Government also rescued and provided rehabilitation services to several hundred trafficked children. However, enforcement efforts are inadequately funded and staffed and sentences for those who subject children to the worst forms of child labor were reduced to misdemeanors. Furthermore, Benin's three national action plans pertaining to child labor, child trafficking, and child protection remain unfunded. Children continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, especially in hazardous activities in agriculture and child domestic service.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	31.5 (850,785)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	58.2
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	20.0
Primary Completion Rate		75.3

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2011, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from DHS Survey, 2006.(1, 2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Benin are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, primarily in agriculture and in domestic service.(3-5) Children work on farms producing cotton; they may be underpaid, work long hours, and face physical abuse.(6-10) Although information is limited, there are reports that children are also found working in cashew farming.(3) Children are reportedly engaged in forced, indentured, or bonded labor in agriculture.(8, 9, 11)

Through the system of *vidomegon*, girls as young as age 7 work as domestic servants in exchange for housing.(11-18) If income is generated from these arrangements, it is often shared between the children's host and natural families.(11) While such arrangements between families are generally voluntary, some children in domestic service are engaged in forced or bonded



labor. Children in domestic service frequently work long hours, receive insufficient food, and are vulnerable to verbal, physical, and sexual abuse.(12-14, 18, 19) Children, including child domestic servants, also work in markets.(11, 13, 17, 20) Children working as domestic servants and working in markets may work up to 17 hours per day.(12, 14)

Although evidence is limited, there are reports that children are engaged in fishing, some under forced conditions.(11) These children may work long hours, perform physically demanding tasks, and face dangers such as drowning.(21) Children also work in mines and quarries, quarrying granite. Although evidence is limited, there are reports that children also crush stone into gravel.(22-24) Children who work in quarries are subject to long working hours and physical injuries and illnesses from dynamite explosions, falling rocks, collapsing quarry walls, and dust inhalation.(20, 23, 25)

Children work in the transportation industry and as street vendors, selling goods, including gasoline.(5, 23) This work can be dangerous given children's proximity to moving vehicles. In the transportation industry, children collect fares and recruit passengers, hopping on and off of moving vehicles in the process.(23) Children selling gasoline pour gasoline from one bottle to another, and pour gasoline into vehicles without the use of protective gear.(23) Some children work in the construction sector, in which they are reportedly engaged in forced labor conditions.(4, 26)

Children work as dressmakers, bakers, carpenters, and mechanics, where they face exposure to physical, chemical, biological, and physiological dangers. Children working in mechanics and carpentry use tools and equipment without the appropriate protective gear. (27) These children, often working as apprentices, work long hours in hazardous conditions. (27)

Children, including street children, are engaged in commercial sexual exploitation.(4, 11, 13, 24, 28) Evidence indicates that tourists engage in child sex-tourism in the Pendjari National Park region.(13, 29, 30)

Some boys, placed in the care of Koranic teachers for the purpose of education, are forced by their teachers to beg on the street, work in construction or in agricultural fields, or to sell goods in the market. These boys, called *talibé*, work up to 14 hours per day and are obliged to surrender the money they have earned to their teachers.(4, 25, 26, 31, 32) Often *talibé* are not provided with adequate food and housing.(26)

Although trafficking in Benin is primarily conducted internally, Benin is also a source, transit, and destination country for trafficked children.(12, 16, 28, 34, 35) Children are trafficked within Benin for the purpose of domestic servitude, commercial sexual exploitation, and forced labor on farms, in stone quarries, and in markets.(12, 30, 33, 34, 36) Children are trafficked from Benin to West and Central Africa for domestic work and to work in quarries and in agriculture, including in the production of cocoa. Although evidence is limited, there are reports that children are also trafficked from Benin to Central Africa to work in fishing.(7, 11-13, 16, 19, 34, 35, 37-39) Children are also trafficked from Benin to West Africa for commercial sexual exploitation.(13, 34, 37, 38, 40) Research on Beninese children trafficked abroad demonstrates that these children endure sexual and physical abuse, malnourishment, and in some cases, death.(13, 34, 41) Children from West Africa are trafficked to Benin for commercial sexual exploitation, domestic servitude, and forced labor in agriculture and quarries.(19, 25, 34, 38, 42)

Access to quality education is a critical component in preventing the economic exploitation of children. (4, 34, 43-45) In Benin, limited evidence suggests that schoolchildren are subjected to verbal, physical, psychological, and sexual abuse at school. Abuses range from beatings with sticks, whips, or belts, to sexual abuse by teachers who may demand sex for grades. (24, 46, 47) School-based violence may discourage families from accessing education for their children. (47)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The minimum age for work in Benin is 14. Children between ages 12 and 14 may perform domestic work and temporary or seasonal light work if it does not interfere with their schooling. (37, 40, 46, 48, 49) The Government maintains a list of hazardous work activities prohibited for children under age 18.(40, 50) The hazardous list includes 22 trades—including mining and quarrying, domestic service, and agriculture—and defines 74 hazardous activities. (40, 50) The law also prohibits workers under age 16 from performing certain types of work, including transporting heavy loads, working in slaughterhouses, and operating certain types of machinery. (37)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

المع عوال	C138, Minimum Age	'
ATION!	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	/
	CRC	V
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	•
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	~
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	~
	Minimum Age for Work	14
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
SCHOOL	Compulsory Education Age	11
	Free Public Education	Yes

By law, primary school is compulsory and progressively free. (15, 24, 51) In Benin, some parents must pay tuition and the cost of books and uniforms if their schools have insufficient funds. (4, 11, 16, 52) The requirement of school fees may impede children's access to education. (53) Access to education is also impeded by a lack of birth registration. (11, 38) Forty percent of Beninese children under age 5 remain unregistered. If they are unable to prove citizenship, some children may be denied services such as education. (11, 38) In addition, Beninese children are only required to attend six years of primary school, typically through age 11 although no upper

age limit is set by law for enrolling a child in school.(46, 54) As the minimum age for children to work is 14, children ages 12 to 14 are particularly vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor as they may have completed primary school but are not legally permitted to work.

Child slavery, debt bondage, and forced labor are prohibited in Benin. (55) The law also expressly forbids the trafficking of children and provides penalties for those who are involved in the trafficking of children. (55) The law forbids the movement of children within Benin by prohibiting the separation of children from their parents without consent from local authorities. (55) Benin also has three enabling decrees to regulate the travel of minors within and across Benin's borders. (56) According to UNICEF and the ILO, the penalties for violating these laws are sufficiently stringent to serve as a deterrent. (5)

The use of children for illicit activities is expressly prohibited. (55) The Penal Code prohibits involvement with or the facilitation of child prostitution. Although the use of a child in pornography is prohibited, the sale or possession of child pornography is not prohibited in Benin. (11, 40, 55, 56) The use of children in armed conflicts is banned. The minimum age is 18 for military recruitment. (5, 57)

In 2009, the Government adopted the first volume of the Child Code, a compilation of existing legislation related to children's rights, education, protection, labor, and health. The Child Code's second volume, which contains a bill on child protection and amendments pertaining to offenses involving minors, has been pending adoption by the National Assembly since 2009.(56, 58)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and **Enforcement**

The National Executive Committee to Combat Child Labor (CDN), under the Ministry of Labor and Civil Service, coordinates child labor issues in Benin. The CDN, which met three times during the reporting period, includes delegates from multiple Beninese Ministries, UNICEF, the ILO, trade unions, and NGOs.(5) The Ministry of Family and National Solidarity (MFSN) implements the Government's overall policy to improve children's welfare and leads government efforts to ensure children's rights.(40, 56) The MFSN chairs the National Monitoring and Coordination Working Group for Child Protection (CNSCPE). The CNSCPE is a technical agency that serves as a child protection task force and comprises five technical committees, including committees for trafficking and exploitation.(5, 41, 56, 59-61) Each committee has an action

plan and proposes activities to the CNSCPE.(5) The CNSCPE meets on a quarterly basis and includes 40 members from sector-based ministries, NGO networks, international technical and financial partners, and bilateral partners.(5, 40, 56, 62)

The Ministry of Labor and Civil Service is responsible for enforcing labor laws in the formal sector. (5, 40) Labor inspectors are employed in 12 departments across Benin to ensure the application of labor laws, including those on child labor. (5, 40, 63) Inspectors can impose sanctions and order payment for labor violations, the proceeds of which can be given to victims as compensation.(64) In 2012, the Ministry of Labor and Civil Service employed 75 labor officers, 56 of whom were labor inspectors. During the reporting period, UNICEF and the Ministry of Labor and Civil Service trained 30 labor inspectors on methods to fight child labor. Information on child labor is also incorporated into regular labor inspector training.(5) The Government budgeted \$204,500 for the Ministry of Labor and Civil Services to combat child labor in its 2012 budget. This same amount has been budgeted for child labor since 2010.(5, 40, 56) The ILO Committee of Experts notes that Benin's labor inspectors conduct a steadily decreasing number of workplace inspections due to inadequate staff and material and financial resources. (65) UNICEF reports that child rights laws, including child labor laws, are often not enforced.(66) The Government of Benin does not maintain or publish statistics regarding the number of child labor violations found or the number of victims assisted.(5) In addition, the Government does not publish all data related to inspections, investigations, complaints, and prosecutions on the worst forms of child labor. (40)

The Ministry of Interior's Central Office for the Protection of Minors (OCPM), under the Criminal Police Department, is the lead agency responsible for the protection of minors, including for child trafficking, child labor, the use of children for illicit activities, and the commercial sexual exploitation of children.(5, 40, 56, 67) However, a lack of resources, including a lack of personnel, transportation, and office facilities, limits the OCPM's effective enforcement of child protection laws. (5, 40, 56, 62) In rural areas, the police and gendarmerie take on OCPM responsibilities. However, rural police and gendarmes do not have staff dedicated to child labor or protection issues.(5) In 2012, the Ministry of Labor and Civil Service, in cooperation with ILO-IPEC, provided training on tools to combat child labor for the gendarmes, police, local authorities, mining operators, judges responsible for children's cases, and agents of social promotion centers.(5) In addition, the Ministries of Labor and Civil Service, Family, Justice, and Women

and the Child provided child protection awareness training and capacity building to agencies and officials responsible for enforcing child labor laws.(5) Reports indicate that the Government maintains a system that refers victims to services, including temporary shelters run by NGOs. The OCPM also maintains a transit facility for trafficking victims that can hold up to 160 children for short-term stays.(25, 40, 62)

In 2012, the OCPM rescued and provided shelter to 158 trafficking victims, 85 of whom were trafficked children on boats bound for Nigeria.(5) The Government handled 61 child trafficking cases and referred 13 suspected traffickers to court. However, evidence suggests that penalties were not consistently applied to perpetrators, and judges reduced child labor violations to misdemeanors rather than applying penalties called for by the law.(5) ILO-IPEC suggests that sentences were not sufficiently stringent to deter people from child trafficking.(5) The National Agency for the Prohibition of Trafficking in Persons and Other Related Matters (NAPTIP) also rescued 384 children from child labor. The withdrawn children were taken to Zakpota. Upon their arrival, the children received rehabilitation, repatriation, and reintegration services.(68) Information regarding the arrest and prosecution of perpetrators in the cases of child trafficking handled by NAPTIP is unknown.

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

In 2012, the Government of Benin adopted the National Action Plan to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor in Benin (2012-2015).(4, 5, 69) The National Action Plan aims to eliminate the worst forms of child labor by conducting awareness-raising campaigns, increasing access to education and training, reducing socioeconomic vulnerabilities through livelihood strategies, harmonizing the judicial sector, increasing enforcement efforts, and strengthening protection and monitoring measures for victims of exploitive child labor.(4) However, the National Action Plan has yet to be funded.(5, 64)

The Government of Benin has a National Policy and Action Plan for Child Protection (2009-2013), which it implemented during the reporting year with support from UNICEF. (25, 40, 56) It also has a National Action Plan to Combat Child Trafficking and Labor (2008-2012). However, neither action plan has been fully funded. (40, 56, 64)

The National Growth and Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper (2011-2015) includes goals that impact child labor, such as free universal primary education, improved education quality and retention, the provision of social services, and vocational

training and microfinance for youth and women. (40, 60) The paper includes an implementation plan, and the Government has initiated many of the plan's steps. (37) The Government has a 10-year Education Sector Action Plan that started in 2006. The plan includes components to combat poverty and to improve access to primary education, especially for girls. (59) The Government reports that it has taken steps to implement the plan, including increasing attendance rates, building schools, and recruiting additional teachers to prevent overcrowding in classrooms. (70) Nevertheless, the ILO Committee of Experts continues to express concern at low school attendance and dropout rates at the primary and secondary levels. Higher participation in education would reduce the likelihood that children under age 14 are engaged in exploitative work. (34, 37, 70)

The Government has a National Policy and Strategy for Social Protection (2004-2013). The strategy includes measures for child labor protections such as increasing support for children's education, implementing an outreach campaign on the worst forms of child labor, mainstreaming issues pertaining to the worst forms of child labor in training programs, and building capacity for anti-child labor activists.(25, 40) The Government of Benin also has a National Strategic Framework for combating HIV/AIDS (2007-2011) that aims to provide assistance to vulnerable children, including education and livelihoods assistance.(14) The impact of the PRSP, education, social protection, and HIV/AIDS policies on child labor has yet to be addressed.(40)

Under the coordination of the joint Benin and Nigeria Committee to Combat Child Trafficking, the Governments of Nigeria and Benin continue to implement their joint action plan to reinforce border security measures and repatriate the victims of trafficking. (60, 62, 63, 68) The joint effort has rescued and rehabilitated a total of 5,915 trafficked children since 2007. (68) Child victims are not repatriated unless a safe reinsertion program—such as schooling, vocational training, or an apprenticeship—has been arranged in advance. (30, 40) In 2011, the Government of Benin signed an anti-trafficking accord with the Republic of the Congo. During the reporting period, the two governments hosted a 3-day workshop to draft and approve a joint action plan to counter trafficking in the two countries. (27)

In 2012, the labor ministers of the 15 ECOWAS countries, including Benin, adopted a regional action plan on child labor, especially in its worst forms. The objective of the plan is to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in West Africa by 2015 and to continue to progress toward the total elimination of child labor.(71)

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government of Benin implements and participates in projects that aid in the reduction of child labor. In 2012, the Government established 29 new Local Child Protection Committees to educate the population about trafficking, detect trafficking networks, and reintegrate victims of trafficking. This brings the total number of Local Child Protection Networks to 1,529 committees across 33 communities in Benin. (40, 72) The Office for Protection of Minors also continued to run a transit facility for trafficking victims that has the capacity to house 160 children. (40, 42) The Government of Benin continued to undertake periodic trafficking awareness campaigns and a nationwide child labor awareness campaign. (5, 27, 40, 73)

During the reporting period, the Government of Benin continued to participate in two USDOL-funded regional projects: a 4-year, \$7.95 million project and a 3-year, \$5 million project. Both of these projects assist member countries of ECOWAS to combat the worst forms of child labor by strengthening and enforcing child labor laws and national action plans, and by developing child labor monitoring systems.(74-76) The 3-year project, the ECOWAS II project, targets 1,500 children in Benin for withdrawal or prevention from the worst forms of child labor in mining and quarrying, including children being trafficked to Nigeria. The ECOWAS II project also targets 3,000 families for the provision of livelihood services. (75, 76) The project assists the Governments of Benin and of Nigeria to implement the 2005 MOU on trafficking. It also works with the joint Benin/Nigeria Committee to Implement the Annual Action Plan called for

under the MOU.(75, 76) During the year, the Government worked with ILO-IPEC to distribute school kits to children removed from child labor in the quarries.(5, 40)

In 2012, the Government participated in an 5-country, Irishfunded project that aims to strengthen social dialogue, with the aim of reducing child labor.(77, 78) It also participated in a 5-year, \$46 million World Bank–funded program to improve access to decentralized social services in 12 departments across Benin, and a World Food Program school feeding project that provides food to more than 364 participating schools.(79-81).

During the reporting period, the Government of Benin participated in four USAID-funded projects to improve the education system, including a 4-year, \$4.3 million project to prepare approximately 10,000 unlicensed teachers to pass the teacher certification exam and to become more competent teachers; a 6-year, \$6.9 million project to increase girls' access to education and to improve community participation in school management; a 4-year, \$6 million project to enhance the quality of education through primary school teacher development; and a 6-year, \$3.5 million project to promote alternative approaches to basic education that will provide out-of-school children with basic literacy, numeracy, and life skills. (82) The question of whether these education programs have an impact on the worst forms of child labor does not appear to have been addressed.

Although the Government of Benin has implemented programs to protect children from trafficking and participated in programs focused on child labor in quarrying and mining, research found no evidence that it has carried out programs to assist children engaged in domestic service, commercial sexual exploitation, or agriculture.

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Benin:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Raise the age of compulsory education so it is consistent with the minimum age for employment.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Ensure all children have access to free primary education.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Adopt the second volume of the Child Code to bring into force additional protections for children.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Create and adopt laws to prohibit child pornography.	2010, 2011, 2012

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Coordination and Enforcement	Collect, analyze, and publish statistics on inspections, investigations, complaints, and prosecutions of the worst forms of child labor to better target enforcement efforts.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Reconsider budgetary priorities with a view toward providing more resources to enforcement investigation, including appropriate staffing, facilities, funding, and transportation assets.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Ensure offenders of laws relating to the worst forms of child labor are appropriately penalized according to the law.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Ensure rural <i>gendarme</i> and police officers, charged with the protection of minors, are adequately staffed with officers dedicated to the protection of children.	2012
Policies	Fully fund and implement the National Action Plan for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor in Benin, the National Action Plan for Child Protection, and the National Action Plan to Combat Child Trafficking and Labor.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Take measures to ensure children have access to quality education and ensure children's safety in schools.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Assess the impact that existing PRSP, education, social protection, and HIV/AIDS policies may have on addressing the worst forms of child labor in Benin.	2010, 2011, 2012
Social Programs	Institute programs to address the worst forms of child labor in domestic service, commercial sexual exploitation, and agriculture, and to monitor the progress of the programs.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Implement birth registration campaigns to increase children's access to education.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Assess the impact that education programs may have on addressing the worst forms of child labor in Benin.	2011, 2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total.; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 3. USDOS official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 8, 2011.
- Republique du Benin: Ministere de Travail et de la Fonction Publique. "Plan d'Action National pour l'Elimination des Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants au Bénin (2012-2015)." (2011);

- 5. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, January 30, 2013.
- Environmental Justice Foundation. The Children Behind our Cotton; December 5, 2007. http://ejfoundation.org/children_behind_our_cotton.
- Ministère de la Famille et d'Enfant et UNICEF. Etude National sur la Traite des Enfants; November 2007.
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/.
- 9. ILO official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 25 2008.
- International Labour Office. Farming. International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited February 13 2013]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172416/lang--en/index.htm.
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012. Washington, DC; April 2013; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012.
- Blagbrough, J. They Respect their Animals More: Voices of Child Domestic WorkersAnti-Slavery; 2007. http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/ cm_docs/2009/t/they_respect_their_animals_more_08.pdf.
- ECPAT. Global Monitoring Report on the Status of Action Against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children: Benin; 2007. http://www.ecpat.net/A4A_2005/ PDF/AF/Global_Monitoring_Report-BENIN.pdf.

- 14. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Benin (ratification: 2001) Submitted: 2009; accessed January 20, 2011; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=23476&chapter=9&query=Benin %40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- UN Economic and Social Council. Summary Record of the 10th Meeting. Geneva, Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights; May 5, 2008. http://www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/Documentsfrset?OpenFrameSet.
- Children's Rights Information Network. Benin: Children's Rights in the Universal Periodic Review (Second Cycle); October 25, 2012. http://www.crin.org/resources/ infoDetail.asp?ID=29669.
- Youngbee Dale. "Benin: Child Slavery is Endemic." Washington Times, December 16, 2011. http://communities.washingtontimes.com/neighborhood/rights-sodivine/2011/dec/16/benin-child-slavery-endemic/.
- USAID. "Bringing Transporters "On Board" to Combat Child Trafficking." October 27, 2010. http://transition.usaid.gov/bj/education/s-unicef.html.
- ECPAT, The Body Shop. Stop Sex Trafficking of Children and Young People; 2009. http://www.ecpat.net/EI/Publications/Trafficking/Full_Report_Global_Child_ Trafficking_for_Sexual_Purposes.pdf.
- "Lutte contre le travail des enfants dans le Mono-Couffo: Des carrières de graviers vers l'école." Le Matin, February 22, 2011.
- 21. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, what we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in fishing is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in fishing and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- 22. U.S. Embassy-Cotonou. reporting, July 29, 2008.
- 23. USDOL official. In-Country Observations; 2012 September.
- Confédération Syndicale Internationale. Normes Fondamentale du Travail Internationalement Reconnues au Bénin, au Burkina Faso, et au Mali. Geneva; October 4-6, 2010.
- U.S. Embassy- Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 14, 2012.
- BCAT/LASDEL. Le système Talibé à Malanville; May 2011. http://www.offebenin. org/documents/enquete/Etude%20sur%20les%20talibes%20au%20benin.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-Benin 2012. Washington, DC; April 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/ hrrpt/2012.
- Republique de Benin, Cercle International pour la Promotion de la Creation.
 Etude Sur la Traite des Enfants a des Fins d'Exploitation Sexuelle; May 2009. http://www.cnscpe.net/documents/EtudesRapports/Rapport%20final%20Etude%20 sur%20la%20traite%20des%20enfants%20Version%20Finale.pdf
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-Benin 2011. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/ hrrpt/2011.
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2011*.
 Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/.
- Thorson, DD. "Children Begging for Qur'anic School Masters: Evidence from West and Central Africa." UNICEF Briefing Paper No. 5, (2012); http://www.sussex.ac.uk/anthropology/people/peoplelists/person/118526.
- 32. BCAT, LASDEL. Le Système Talibé à Malanville; 2011.
- 33. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in street work is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in street work and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- Brown, K. "Child Trafficking in Benin, West Africa." Beyond Intractability, March 2010.
- UNICEF. In Benin, Making Education a Priority. April 13, 2012 http://www. youtube.com/watch?v=g_Qo7i1s6po&feature=player_embedded#!

- U.S. Embassy- Cotonou official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 20 2013.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Benin (ratification: 2001) Submitted: 2009; accessed March 12, 2010; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- UNICEF. Progress for Children: A Report Card on Child Protection; 2009. http://www.childinfo.org/files/Progress_for_Children-No.8_EN.pdf.
- 39. Mark, M. "Benin's Poverty Pushes Youngsters into the Employ og Child Traffickers." The Guardian, November 27, 2012. http://www.guardian.co.uk/global-development/2012/nov/27/benin-poverty-child-traffickers.
- 40. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, January 27, 2012.
- 41. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou official. Letter to USDOL official. March 25, 2010.
- 42. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. official U. February 20, 2013.
- UNESCO. Education: Child Workers, [online] [cited March 10, 2011]; http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/strengthening-education-systems/inclusive-education/child-workers.
- Achade, P. School Mothers' Associations: Another Step Toward Improved Access to Quality Education in Benin [cited http://transition.usaid.gov/bj/education/s-mother.html.
- Smith, AD. "In Benin, UNICEF-Supported Education and Child Rights Programmes Offer Children a Way out of Exploitation." UNICEF, April 3, 2012. http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/benin_62163.html.
- Programme des Nations Unie pour le Developpement. Rapport final de l'etude actualisee de la situation des droits humains au regard des objectifs du CSCRP. Bamako; July 2007.
- Save the Children Sweden, Plan International, Act!onaid, UNICEF. Too Often in Silence: A Report on School-Based Violence in West and Central Africa; 2010. http:// plan-international.org/about-plan/resources/publications/campaigns/too-often-insilence-a-report-on-school-based-violence-in-west-and-central-africa.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Benin (ratification: 2001) Published: 2004; accessed http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100_ COMMENT_ID:2242107.
- United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime. Measures to Combat Trafficking in Human Beings in Benin, Nigeria and Togo; 2006 September. http://www.unodc. org/documents/human-trafficking/ht_research_report_nigeria.pdf
- 50. Government of Benin. Decret No 2011-029 de Janvier 2011; 2011.
- Pearce, C, S Fourmy, H Kovach. Delivering Education for All in Mali. London, Oxfam International June 2009. http://www.oxfam.org.uk/resources/policy/education/downloads/delivering_education_for_all_mali_report.pdf.
- Engel, J, EM Cossou, P Rose. Benin's Progress in Education: Expanding Access and Narrowing the Gender Gap; 2011. http://www.developmentprogress.org/sites/ default/files/benin_education_progress.pdf.
- 53. Root, J. Increasing Access to Education in Africa: The Impact of the Removal of School Fees on Primary School Enrolment; 2009. http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&frm=1&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CEoQFjAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.american.edu%2Fspa%2Fpublicpurpose%2Fupload%2FIncreasing-Access-to-Education-in-Africa.pdf&ei=6iYkUYXAI9S80QHZzYD4DQ&usg=AFQjCNGqNz4kljeBfbT83WSf8NuQxLiDvw&sig2=tRxBKIsX5y42b9C7yPeFhw&bvm=bv.42661473,d.dmQ.
- UNESCO. The Hidden Crisis: Armed Conflict and Education; March 1, 2011. http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/leading-the-international-agenda/efareport/reports/2011-conflict/.
- U.S. Department of State. "Mali," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2010/ index.htm.
- 56. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. Labor USDo. 2012.
- ILO Committee of Experts. General Report and Observations concerning particular countries, Report III, [ILO Conference, 99th Session] [cited http://www.ilo.org/ wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/ wcms_123424.pdf.
- 58. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, April 22, 2009.

- Government of Benin. Plan Decennal de Development du Sector de l'Education 2006-2015. 2006. http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Benin/Benin_PDDE_ T1_T2_CMEF.pdf.
- IMF, World Bank. Benin: Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper 2011-2015.
 Washington, DC; October 2011. http://www.imf.org.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "BENIN-CONGO: Deal to stem child trafficking." 2011 [cited http://www.irinnews.org/report. aspx?reportid=93784.
- 62. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, February 25, 2011.
- 63. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, February 1, 2010.
- 64. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou official. Letter to USDOL official. January 31 2013.
- 65. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Benin (ratification: 2001) Submitted: 2012; accessed January 20, 2011; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=23476&chapter=9&query=Benin%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- UN Economic and Social Council. United Nations Children's Fund: Summary of midterm reviews of country programmes. Geneva; July 10, 2012.
- UNODC. Global Report on Trafficking in Persons; 2009. http://www.unodc.org/ documents/human-trafficking/Country_profiles/West_Central_Africa.pdf.
- Abeaokuta, EN. "NAPTIP rescues 384 children in Ogun." The Nation, November 2, 2912. http://www.thenationonlineng.net/2011/index.php/ news/36431-naptip-rescues-384-children-...1/8/2013.
- Republique du Benin: Secretariat General du Gouvernement. "Extrait de Releve N.24 des Decisions Administratives Prises par le Conseil des Ministres en Seance du Vendredi 27 Juillet, 2012." (2012);
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning
 Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Benin (ratification: 2001)
 Submitted: 2011 accessed http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.
 pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=26531&chapter=9&query=%28
 benin%29+%40ref%2Bchild&highlight=on&querytype=bool&context=0.

- ILO. ECOWAS Ministers of labour and social welfare adopt a regional action plan on child labour, specially its worst forms. Press Release. Geneva; December 12, 2012. http://www.ilo.org/ipec/Events/WCMS_195519/lang-en/index.htm.
- 72. Cotonou, USE-. "reporting,." (2012);
- U.S. Department of State. "Benin," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2011. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/ tiprpt/2011/164231.htm.
- 74. U.S. Embassy- Cotonou. reporting, August 10, 2011.
- ILO-IPEC. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa by Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS Project Summary; 2009.
- ILO-IPEC. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa by Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS II. Project Summary; 2010. http://www.dol.gov/ilab/map/countries/benin.htm.
- 77. USDOL official. official U. January 24 2013.
- ILO-IPEC. IPEC Actions Against Child Labour: Highlights 2010; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do?productId=15735.
- The World Bank. Implementation Status & Results Benin Decentralized Community Driven Services Project (P117764); September 1, 2012. http://www.worldbank. org/projects/P117764/decentralized-community-driven-services-project?lang=en.
- The World Bank. Decentralized Community Driven Services Project; May 3, 2012. http://www.worldbank.org/projects/P117764/decentralized-community-driven-services-project?lang=en.
- 81. World Food Program. "Benin." (2012); http://www.wfp.org/countries/benin.
- 82. USAID official. Letter to USDOL official. February 13 2013.